## **Aloha United Way**

200 N. Vineyard Blvd., Suite 700 Honolulu, Hawaii 96817-3938 Telephone (808) 536-1951 Fax (808) 543-2222 auw.org



January 26, 2011

Senate Committee on Human Services Senator Suzanne Chun Oakland, Chair Senator Les Ihara, Jr., Vice Chair Tuesday, February 1, 2011 at 1:30 P.M. Conference Room 016

SB 945: Relating to Asset Building: Written Testimony in Support

Dear Chair Chun Oakland, Vice Chair Ihara and Committee Members:

Aloha United Way strongly encourages your favorable consideration of SB 945 which establishes a refundable state earned income tax credit, financial literacy training and individual development accounts.

In December 2010, The Department of Business, Economic Development & Tourism published a report titled "Self-Sufficiency Income Standard – Estimates for Hawaii 2008". This report looks at the critical issue of family and individual self-sufficiency. DBEDT defines self-sufficiency as the ability to meet basic needs without government or other subsidies. The report clearly shows the impact of the ever-increasing cost of living in Hawaii on a workforce as fully 26.6% of Hawaii's families have inadequate income to be self-sufficient.

The federal earned income tax credit has proven to be the most efficient and effective way of providing tax relief to low income working families. This credit has lifted over 4.4 million Americans out of poverty every year. SB 945 establishes a state earned income tax credit modeled after the federal credit. While our current "income-support" based welfare system is important to ensure our most needy are cared for, moving families from support to self-sufficiency requires a comprehensive set of asset building strategies – and a state earned income tax credit is a powerful tool to target those who are emerging from reliance on state support programs. In addition, a state EITC would put needed consumer dollars into our economy at this critical time.

The complexity of our financial system requires all of us to understand the impact of credit, saving and spending decisions on our financial stability. This bill targets recipients of Temporary assistance to Needy Families (TANF) and will provide our TANF recipients a firm grounding in financial management practices.

SB 945 provides an excellent start on a comprehensive set of programs that will eventually enable more of our citizens to enjoy a self-sufficient life and Aloha United Way strongly encourages favorable consideration of this important legislation.

Sincerely.

Jody Shiroma-Perreira

1 Die Pen

Acting Chief Operating Officer and Vice President of Marketing/Communications





To: The Honorable Suzanne Chun-Oakland, Chair of the Senate Committee on Human Services

The Honorable Les Ihara, Jr., Vice Chair of the Senate Committee on Human Services

From: Laura Robertson, President/CEO, Goodwill Industries of Hawaii, Inc.

Danielle Moskowitz, VP of Human Services, Goodwill Industries of Hawaii, Inc.

Edwina Minglana, Director of Employment Services, Goodwill Industries of Hawaii, Inc.

Date: January 31, 2011

Testimony in support of S.B. 945 - Relating to Asset Building Re:

Goodwill Industries of Hawaii, Inc. (Goodwill) is among the largest human service non-profit organizations in Hawaii. Our mission is to help people find and succeed in employment. Last year, we served over 13,000 people statewide and placed 1,667 people into jobs in our community. Goodwill has fifty (50) years of experience assisting people who have employment barriers find jobs and gain self-sufficiency. A significant percentage of the people we serve are low-income individuals and families receiving financial assistance -- Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) or Temporary Assistance for Other Needy Families (TAONF).

Goodwill supports S.B. 945 which urges the establishment of a state refundable earned income tax credit; requires the Department of Human Services to provide financial education to applicants for and recipients of TANF; and encourage savings through Individual Development Account (IDA) programs. Many TANF and TAONF recipients entering the workforce for the first time, as well as low-income workers at risk of dependence on public assistance, lack financial literacy education and skills necessary to make sound financial decisions, build assets and savings, establish good credit, and/or achieve homeownership.

For the last five years, Goodwill has provided free tax preparation services to low-income individuals and families through our Volunteer Income Tax Assistance (VITA) Program. Hawaii has one of the lowest averages of annual wages and highest living costs in the nation. Many economically vulnerable residents (elderly, low & moderate income, sheltered and disabled) live in asset poverty, receive food stamps, and have subprime credit scores. Programs like VITA which help individuals and families gain and sustain assets and increase financial literacy skills are a critical need statewide so that people can become more financially stable and maintain adequate housing for their families.

The establishment of a state earned income tax credit will help hard working low-income individuals and families move toward self-sufficiency. Mandated participation in comprehensive financial education and asset building programs will be an effective complement to traditional welfare, adult education, workforce development, and work support programs. The economically vulnerable residents of our state must be provided sufficient education and tools needed to learn how to make sound financial decisions, participate in the mainstream financial system, and move up the economic ladder. An increased focus on helping low-income people save and build assets will help the working poor achieve financial security and avoid homelessness.

Thank you for the opportunity to present testimony in support of S.B. 945.

# **HACBED**

Hawai`i Alliance for Community-Based Economic Development 677 Ala Moana Blvd., Suite 702 Honolulu, HI 96813 Ph. 808.550.2661 Fax 808.534.1199 Email <u>info@hacbed.org</u> www.hacbed.org

Community Voice, Collective Action

### **Board Members**

President
Jason Okuhama (at large)
Managing Partner,
Commercial & Business
Lending

Secretary
Rian Dubach (at large)
Community Development &
CRA Manager
American Savings Bank

Treasurer Wayne Tanna (at large) Asset Building Coalition & Chaminade University

Kipukai Kuali`i *(Kaua`i)* Anahola Kaua`i Agribusiness Microenterprise Project

Stacy Crivello *(Moloka`i)* President Ke Aupuni Lokahi

Puni Kekauoha & Adrienne Dillard *(O'ahu)* Papakolea CDC

Keikialoha Kekipi & Susie Osborne *(Hawai`i)* Ho`oulu Lahui/ Kua O Ka La Public Charter School

Kukui & Gary Maunakea-Forth (*O`ahu*) WCRC/Mala Ai `Opio (MA`O)

Tommy Otake (at large) Attorney At Law

### **HACBED Staff**

Robert Agres, Jr Executive Director

Brent Dillabaugh
Asset Policy Coordinator

Larissa Meinecke Asset Policy Associate

Padmendra Shrestha Planning & Research Assistant

Susan Tamanaha VITA Program Coordinator

Briana Monroe Program Support Assistant Tuesday, February 1, 2011 at 1:30 p.m. Senate Committee on Human Services

Testimony in Support of SB 945

Relating to Asset Building

Dear Chair Chun Oakland and Committee Members:

The Hawai'i Alliance for Community Based Economic Development (HACBED) is submitting testimony in support of SB 945 which would: 1) establish a state earned income tax credit, 2) provide financial education to TANF recipients, and 3) require the Department of Human Services to provide technical and administrative assistance to fiduciary organizations and appropriate funds to the individual development account (IDA) program.

Asset building is an approach to fostering financial independence. It provides individuals with tangible incentives to save, helping them to gain financial success. Assets are essential for three reasons:

- 1. To have financial security against difficult times
- 2. To create economic opportunities for oneself
- 3. To leave a legacy for future generations to have a better life

We support SB 945 in that it is part of a package that we believe does just that. The Ho'owaiwai Asset Policy agenda addresses these needs by putting together a comprehensive package of bills and policies that encourages and widens opportunities for asset building.

### **State EITC**

Adopting a state earned income tax credit would be an important economic development tool because in many cases families use these refunds to purchase their basic needs. In this manner the EITC creates a multiplier effect because those dollars circulate throughout the economy, thus part of the initial cost to the state is offset by general excise tax revenues.

To date, there are 42 states that have an income tax and therefore eligible to create a state EITC. 24 states (including the District of Columbia) have enacted EITC's. These states will combine for close \$2 billion to nearly 6 million families. EITC's put money back into the community where it is needed most.





Community Voice, Collective Action

Senate Committee on Human Services February 1, 2011 Page 2

For most taxpayers, their annual refunds from both federal and state fillings are the largest lump sum of discretionary funds they ever see. These funds can be used for home down payments, debt reduction, creation of Individual Development Accounts, and rainy day funds.

According to the CFED 2009-2010 Assets & Opportunity Scorecard, Hawai'i ranks last place in the nation for average annual pay. If Hawai'i adopted a state EITC, it would help offset the high-cost of living, including housing costs.

### How would a state EITC work?

HB 1915 establishes a state EITC that is similar to the 24 other states that utilize the credit. Hawai'i individual filers that qualify for a federal EITC may claim a percentage of the earned income credit allowed and reported on the individuals' federal income tax return. Filers have already been utilizing tax preparation assistance from HACBED since the incorporation of the federal EITC and will be provided the same opportunity should a state EITC become available to them. It is key to note that these credits encourage timely filing and offer an opportunity to educate filers on the importance of early filing and financial planning.

### **Financial Education for TANF Recipients**

Financial education helps people understand the choices available to them. It teaches people how to weigh our options realistically and how to make assets grow for the future.

After several years of forming strategies to build family and community assets, the State Asset Building Task Force reported its recommendations in a final report at the end of 2009 (viewable at <a href="http://www.hacbed.org/images/stories/PDF/asset%20building%20task%20force%20final%20report.pdf">http://www.hacbed.org/images/stories/PDF/asset%20building%20task%20force%20final%20report.pdf</a>). One of the major goals set by the Task Force is, "all Hawai'i residents will receive (or have the opportunity to receive) financial education when interacting with the State to receive public assistance."

With a high rate of people living in extreme asset poverty and the 2<sup>nd</sup> worst homeownership rate in the country, financial literacy in Hawai'i can assist people in understanding the importance of saving and asset building to improve their net worth and save for homeownership.

Further, participants in Hawai'i's TANF strategic planning process identified financial education as one of the key areas in which funding should be directed given the key role that it can play for



Hawai`i Alliance for Community-Based Economic Development 677 Ala Moana Blvd., Suite 702 Honolulu, HI 96813 Ph. 808.550.2661 Fax 808.534.1199 Email info@hacbed.org www.hacbed.org

Community Voice, Collective Action

Senate Committee on Human Services February 1, 2011 Page 3

TANF recipients. As our nation and state economy faces tough economic challenges, Hawai'i residents are yearning for financial information and resources to assist them in making informed financial decisions.

### **Individual Development Accounts**

Individual development accounts (IDAs) are matched savings accounts that enable low-income families to save, build their assets, and enter the financial mainstream. IDAs reward working families who are building toward an asset, such as buying a home, paying for college tuition, or starting a small business. This makes for a better life for Hawai'i families and communities while giving families a sense of empowerment when they achieve their savings goal.

IDAs are part of a comprehensive public policy agenda to help people build assets. Since 2001, a growing network of nonprofit organizations in partnership with local financial institutions have successfully implemented IDA programs. This bill would expand IDA opportunities to more families.

This bill would also provide organizations running IDA programs access to sufficient operational funds that are needed to provide financial education and planning, resources for case management, and funds for technical assistance and support. Most IDA programs have long waiting lists of eligible low-income individuals but not the matching funds to support them. The investment in this bill will allow more families in Hawai'i to achieve their asset goals.

In closing, Hawai'i families are struggling to provide for their families given the high cost of living across the state, especially during these hard economic times. They are overburdened by taxes and have few opportunities to build their assets and work toward self-sufficiency. Asset building strategies like a state EITC, financial education, and matched-savings help working families in Hawai'i so they can save, build assets, and contribute to the overall state economy.

Thank you for the opportunity to submit testimony.

Sincerely,

Brent Dillabaugh Asset Policy Coordinator Larissa Meinecke Asset Policy Associate

126 Queen Street, Suite 304

### TAX FOUNDATION OF HAWAII

Honolulu, Hawali 96813 Tel. 536-4587

SUBJECT:

INCOME, Earned income credit

BILL NUMBER:

SB 945

INTRODUCED BY: Chun Oakland and 1 Democrat

BRIEF SUMMARY: Adds a new section to HRS chapter 235 to allow taxpayers to claim a state earned income tax credit equal to % of the federal earned income tax credit amount.

Credits in excess of tax liability shall be refunded to the taxpayer provided such amounts are over \$1. Requires claims, including any amended claims, to be filed on or before the end of the twelfth month following the taxable year for which the credit may be claimed.

Directs the director of taxation to: (1) prepare the necessary forms to claim the credit; (2) require proof of the claim for the tax credit; (3) alert eligible taxpayers of the tax credit; (4) prepare an annual report containing the number of credits granted for the prior calendar year, the total number of credits granted, and the average value of the credits granted to taxpayers whose earned income falls within various income ranges; and (5) adopt rules pursuant to HRS chapter 91 to effectuate this section.

Makes other nontax amendments and appropriations.

EFFECTIVE DATE: Tax years beginning after December 31, 2010

STAFF COMMENTS: The federal earned income tax credit (EITC) provides an incentive to low-income households to remain in the workforce. The credit is targeted at households with children but the credit is also available at a lower amount to low-income households without children. The credit is based on a number of tests for earned income, investment income, number of qualifying children, dependency, etc. Given the complexity of the credit, the IRS will optionally calculate the amount of the credit for taxpayers. The IRS reports an error rate of greater than 25% for this credit.

The proposed measure would adopt an earned income credit by merely taking a percentage of the amount that the taxpayer would be eligible for under the federal table or determination. It should be remembered that the federal EITC was established for low and moderate-income workers to offset the burden of Social Security payroll taxes that might have otherwise been paid to them but were instead paid to the federal government by the employer. Enacted in 1975 at the federal level primarily as a means of tax relief, the credit was expanded three times during the 1980's and 1990's by the federal government to boost income from work and lessen poverty among families with children. In other words, it became a tool by which the federal government undertook social policy beginning with the first expansion of the credit in 1986. It is interesting to note the date of the first expansion because that was also the year that the federal Code was dramatically restructured, eliminating a number of tax benefits such as the deduction of consumer credit interest, deduction of state sales taxes, and institution of a minimum tax for those taxpayers receiving generally exempt income. It was also the year that rates were

### SB 945 - Continued

dramatically reduced, and together with the standard deduction and personal exemption, rates were indexed.

Thus, what started out as a mechanism to "refund" payroll taxes that might otherwise have been paid to low and moderate-income workers by the federal government, has turned into a subsidy for these families. While federal policymakers have the luxury of expending millions of dollars to accomplish a social goal through the tax system, state lawmakers do not have the same level of resources.

If the intent of state lawmakers is to alleviate the burden on the low and moderate-income workers in Hawaii who claim the federal EITC, their efforts should focus on the state income tax burden as it affects these families. Hawaii has one of the lowest thresholds of the some 43 states that levy a state income tax. An income tax threshold is the income level at which families begin to pay the state income tax. Despite the reduction in personal income tax rates in 1998 and adoption of a low-income tax credit, as well as a modest increase in the standard deduction, much more work needs to be done to adjust the standard deduction and the personal exemptions. Although Act 60, SLH 2009, increased the standard deduction, it did so only temporarily until 2015. Rates and brackets are still much too high for all of Hawaii's working people.

While advocates point to a variety of national articles that hail the EITC as a means of helping the poor out of poverty and encouraging the poor to go to work, they miss the point that taking a percentage of the federal amount bears no relationship to the tax burden imposed by the state. Thus, the EITC amounts to nothing more than a back door welfare program, handing out money merely because a person falls into a low-income category and has joined the workforce with a dependent or two. So while welfare advocates may point to tomes of literature that praise the EITC as a way to lift the poor out of the abyss of poverty, there is just as much material that decries the EITC as poor tax policy and one that is fraught with errors and compliance difficulties. In other words, if the poor are to be helped, don't do it through the tax system as there is very little transparency and accountability. And despite claims that many of these problems have been resolved, there is general agreement from administrators and practitioners that this is one of the most difficult and complicated federal tax credits with which to administer and comply, with increasing errors and inaccuracies.

Like many of the targeted tax credits aimed at encouraging business activities, the EITC comes with all of the problems outlined with those targeted business tax credits. There is no oversight as to how these refunds are aiding families, whether or not outcomes are being achieved or for that matter whether a family is getting sufficient assistance to actually leave the welfare rolls and become self-sufficient. As a recent study reported, nearly one-third of Hawaii's families are not self-sufficient. What will the EITC do for those families who are working two or three jobs to make ends meet but, as a result, make too much money to qualify for the EITC? Where is the tax relief for those families? Lawmakers can make much more of a difference by making the needed structural changes to the state income tax rates and brackets and by boosting the standard deduction. Again, one must ask what is the relationship between taking a percentage of the federal credit amount and the amount of state tax burden relieved?

Lawmakers should also consider the interaction of a state tax credit that produces negative income and how that will affect the amount of income that would then be exposed to the federal rate structure. There are comprehensive studies on the interaction of the credit with the overall federal income tax system. Adopting the credit willy-nilly for state tax purposes may disrupt the incentive to remain employed or to increase the number of hours worked. It should be noted that an EITC has not been

### SB 945 - Continued

recommended by the latest state Tax Review Commission (TRC). The TRC examined the effects of what would have happened if an EITC was enacted equal to 20% of the federal EITC in 2006. Based on 2003 tax returns, the staff of the tax research and planning office of the department of taxation found that fewer than half of the Hawaii resident income tax returns would have benefitted from a Hawaii EITC. Of the 308,652 returns with AGI of under \$30,000, only 68,845 or 22.3% claimed the federal EITC. They also estimated that there would be a \$23.2 million decline in tax collections if the EITC were adopted.

Lawmakers should understand that by taking a percentage of a number calculated at the federal level, they are surrendering their oversight over this tax policy to Congress. What is even scarier is that Congress could choose to substantially increase the amount of the credit such that the result at the state level may mean a huge unexpected impact on state resources. Such is the case with the state inheritance taxes which were tied into the tax credit offered under the federal law which calculated an amount the federal government assumed the state took in death taxes. However, this provision was eliminated by EGTRRA in 2001, phasing out the state death tax credit completely over four years so that Hawaii had no tax on inheritance and estates. The tax on inheritance and estates was reinstated after a six-year hiatus, but it is currently out of step with changes made by Congress in late 2010.

Finally, where would the revenue loss generated by this credit be taken? Which programs would be cut or not funded at all? What is known in the social services community is that unless the poor are given the tools and skills to become self-sufficient they will remain on welfare. The funds lost in this tax credit program would be far better spent on services that assist those, especially in public housing, in gaining the skills they need to hold gainful employment, provide child care so that those who need to go to work will have childcare, and learn how to manage what money they earn. Without these skills, merely subsidizing their earned income with a tax credit will not hold a promise of self-sufficiency. Rather than duplicating the federal earned income tax credit, the state should use its resources to instead complement the effort with more skill building and family support so these families can hold gainful employment. Thus, advocates must weigh the consequences of taking revenues from these capacity building programs against doling out the Earned Income Tax Credit based on some federal number that bears no relationship to the tax burden imposed by state taxes.

Digested 1/28/11

## ChunOakland2 - Tyrell

From: Sent: Ann Freed [annfreed@hotmail.com] Monday, January 31, 2011 4:06 PM

To:

HMS Testimony

Subject:

SB 945 IN SUPPORT (EITC)

### ATTN: COMMITTEE ON HUMAN SERVICES

Senator Suzanne Chun Oakland, Chair Senator Les Ihara, Jr., Vice Chair

### SB 945 RELATING TO ASSET BUILDING.

Aloha Chair Chun Oakland, Vice Chair Les Ihara and Committee Members,

The Women's Coalition is in **STRONG SUPPORT** of this measure. This is a program that would go a long way towards economic recovery of Hawaii's families. While the Federal Government has a refundable Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) our state does not.

This EITC will help working families in Hawai'i who need it the most. It will benefit in these important ways:

- It will supplement the incomes of hard working people as over 80,000 families in Hawai'i earn less than \$35,000 per year, including 21% of all two-parent families and 52% of all families headed by single mothers (US Census, 2000).
- It will create an incentive for individuals to <u>choose work rather than welfare</u>, and help them get out of the state of poverty.
- It can help families to start building assets by offering funds to pay off high interest debt, open a savings account, invest in education, start a business, and more.
- Mid- and high-income Americans can access numerous tax incentives and subsidies to build wealth—deductible mortgage interest, 401Ks, and 529 plans for education are a few examples.
- By contrast, taxes and other public policies aimed at people with less than self-sufficient wages often create financial disincentives to earn and save more. In many cases, benefits are reduced and tax burdens increased when a person builds assets. These disincentives keep families and future generations trapped in a state of poverty.
- It is an added incentive for families to save, for a down payment on a home, their children's education, and more.
- State EITC refunds can be used to pay off high interest debt, begin a savings account, invest in education, start a business, and more. It would be one of the few opportunities for low-income households to start building assets.

Currently, 24 states have their own version of the EITC to augment the benefits of the federal credit. Let's be the next one. For the sake of our people please pass this measure.

Ann S. Freed Co-Chair Hawai'i Women's Coalition Mililani, HI 808-623-5676